
GHHS
President’s Letter

Fall 2010

The Deadline
for Winter 2010 issue is 
December 15, 2010.

Dear Fellow Bobcats:
 
As summer comes to a close, we reflect on recent GHHSAA activities…

Grandview Alums were on the march! Over 50 enthusiastic alumni marched 
in the Memorial Day Parade. It was good exercise walking the length of First 
Avenue and a good time was had by all. We had a trailer and a pickup truck, 
too. Spectators were supportive and kids loved the candy tossed their way. 
Grandview alums also had a presence in the Arlington Fourth of July Parade 
for the first time ever. Arlingtonians even shouted, “Go Bobcats!” We hope to 
see more GHHS alums join in the parades next year.

 
GHHSAA awarded scholarships worth $6,000 to 3 seniors in the May Awards Assembly. This was the largest 
amount donated by any local organization. Recipients will be awarded an additional $1,000 their sopho-
more year if they keep their grades up. We also helped sponsor a safe “after prom” party. Class of 2010 had 
their party at Ohio State’s Adventure Center, complete with climbing wall, basketball courts and indoor 
soccer fields.
 
We always try to improve your newsletter. Please submit information about yourself. Whether a recent 
graduate or recently retired – we want to publish all your updates! Send information regarding location, job 
changes, promotions, marriages, births and awards or recognitions, and include a photo if possible! And we 
love your “remembrances.” Send a write-up and photos. They will go into a new column starting this issue. 
 
The GHHSAA Annual Meeting is Wednesday, September 8th from 6:00-9:00pm at the McKinley Park Shelter 
House - near Goodale and Urlin. Trustees and officers will be elected. The meeting is open to all and is a 
potluck dinner. GHHSAA to provide hamburgers and hotdogs. Come out and share a meal with fellow 
alums. RSVP via e-mail to GHHSAAMeeting@aol.com or call Ron/Jane Harris at 614.246.0438.

Sincerely,
Ron Harris ‘56 

Annual
Meeting
September 8th

6:00-9:00pm
Potluck – bring a dish
Hamburgers, hotdogs pro-
vided
McKinley Shelter House
Goodale and Urlin
RSVP:
GHHSAAMeeting@aol.com

1919 GHS Football Team

A L U M N I  A S S O C I A T I O N  N E W S L E T T E R

Save Postage!
Want to opt out of this 
mailing and receive 
an electronic version 
instead? Let us know.  
We’ll need your email 
address!

Send your comments, 
articles and photos:
GHHSAA@hotmail.com

Bringing People Together while Promoting the Grandview Heights School System
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Want to share a 
memory from your 
Grandview years? 
Participate in the new 
feature Remember 
When? Submit a mem-
ory and include photos 
if possible!

Carolyn Rudy Jensen ’47
I remember when…
Boy Scouts served as volunteer 
OSU football ushers. What a 
great way to see the games for 
free! Our father, Robert Rudy, 
was a Boy Scout usher at the 
first game in the new 
horseshoe stadium. 
Brothers Dave and 
Ted served as 
ushers in the 40’s 
and 50’s. When 
the stadium seats 
shrunk and at-
tendance grew, 
OSU switched 
to professional 
ushers and the 
new rules closed out the 
kids who snuck past the ticket-
takers.

 

Well, some 
didn’t exactly “sneak”. 

Brothers Jack and Jim partici-
pated in a 40’s practice that we 
think of as “Red Rover at the 
gates”. Boys gathered to storm 
the fences between the ticket 
gates. A few would get caught, 
but many got through. The 
enforcers and boys seemed to 
equally enjoy this ritual. Lifelong 
fans grew out of the Boy Scout 
ushers and gate crashers.

Another new Feature

REMEMBER WHEN?
I remember when…
Urlin was a great sledding hill. 
Especially in the ‘40’s, there were 
fewer cars to hinder speeding 
down the hill, across Goodale 
and up the slope to the railroad 
tracks. Urlin had a steep begin-
ning so you gathered speed 
before flying over the moguls. 
Upon landing, the air was 
knocked out of stomachs loudly 
enough to be heard by those 

hauling their sleds 
back up the hill. 

Climbers were 
obligated to 

warn of on-
coming cars. 

Sadly, Summit Chase leveled the 
top of the hill and reduced the 
ride to “bunny slope” quality.

I remember when…
An alternative sledding hill 
was at Wyman Woods when 
the Scouts covered the hill 
with cardboard for SUMMER 
sledding! We used cardboard or 
burlap “sleds”. Lots of fun and no 
frozen toes!
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Reunion News
15th for Class of ‘95
September 4
Grandview Café, 6:00pm
September 5
Family Picnic
Grandview Intermediate 
Building, 1:00pm
Details: Contact Melissa Cipriani 
Eddington, 614.352.3425 or 
mrseddington@hotmail.com

20th for Class of ‘90
September 11 
Knotty Pine 
September 12
McKinley Park, 12-4:00pm
Details/RSVP:
Shannon Gainey-Hord, shord@
columbus.rr.com
Dana Carver-Bilbe, dana@
aspireltd.co.nz

Still looking for: Aaron Beard, 
Mark Bellamy, Jeff Dabe, Kendra 
Mahaffee, Amy McFarland, Jason 
Ross, Jason Taylor, Jeff Henery, 
Naomi Sweitzer, Jacqueline 
Wentzel, Charlie Casey 

25th for Class of ‘85
September 4
Barley’s Brewpub, 7:00pm
1130 Dublin Road
Columbus, OH 43215

September 5
Family Potluck Picnic, 1-5:00pm
Details/RSVP: bobcts85@
hotmail.com or  www.grand-
view1985.com or on Facebook 
Group “Bobcats ‘85 25th Reunion”
 

40th for Class of ‘70
October 1
Knotty Pine before, during, after 
Homecoming football game
October 2
Columbus Italian Club
Details/RSVP: Dianne Rotering 
Stickel, 614.532.5854 or dian-
nestickel@hotmail.com
 

45th for Class of ‘65
October 15
Barley’s Brewpub, 6:30pm 
1130 Dublin Road
Columbus, OH 43215
October 16
Heritage Golf Club
6:00pm-midnight, 
$65 / pp
Details/RSVP: Alice McKeever, 
amckeever@rgbarry.com, 
614.729.7067 or 614.877.1656
 

50th for Class of ‘61
in 2011 
August 26
“Pub-stop” details TBD
August 27
Dinner
Hyatt Regency Capital Square
August 28
Brunch at home of 
Sharon Wheeler
All classmates: send current 
contact info to:
Penny Elliott Leese, pleese@
socolo.net or 719.485.3784
  

50th for Class of ‘60
October 15,16 and 17
If you haven’t yet signed up, 
write or email any of the follow-
ing ASAP:

Wes and Sharon Mirick
5184 Ashford Rd.
Dublin, OH 43017
Miricks@earthlink.net

Jim and Jo Plunkett
595 S. Sixth St.
Columbus, OH 43206
joplunkett@sbcglobal.net

Mary Lou Brown Ricciardi
359 Delegate Dr.
Columbus, OH 43235
frankricciardi@att.net

Marilyn and John Cornell
918 Brentford Dr.
Columbus, OH 43220
myrtle@wowway.com

   

Class of ‘00 
Celebrates! 
Their 10th year reunion was Sat-
urday July 3rd and they enjoyed 
a night reminiscing at Barley’s 

Brewpub with a good turnout 
of over 30 classmates recalling 
GHHS days. Attendees traveled 
from as far away as Portland, 
Oregon. It was exciting to hear 
about how everybody’s lives 
have changed. Many classmates 
are now married and several 
have children or are expect-
ing their first babies. A variety 
of careers were represented 
from an interior decorator 
and nursing to several in the 
Armed Forces. All found it hard 
to believe that 10 years passed 
so quickly.  “Before we know it, 
we’ll be planning our 20th.”

  Auditorium Update  

55th for Class of ‘55
October 2
Wyamn Woods Social
11:00am-2:30pm
Classmates from other classes 
welcome!
Dinner, time TBD
Our Lady of Victory Reception 
Hall
Details/RSVP: Nancy Turner 
Bachman, 614.486.4890

Please take your seats! The first batch of reconditioned auditorium 
chairs have been installed. Not only do they look great, but are 
very comfortable, too. Fundraising continues with over half of the 
900 chairs currently sponsored. There are 400 more chairs looking 
for donor-owners. Please consider sponsoring a chair today!

Levels of Donations
Friends of Grandview $100-500
Bobcat Club $501-$1000
Loyalty Club $1001 +

Donor Plaque Recognition Name: _____________________

 __________________________________________________

Buy a Seat Campaign  
One (1) Seat $250.00
Two (2) Seats $400.00
Additional Seats $150 ea

Monetary Donation 
Friends of Grandview $ _________
Bobcat Club $ _________ 
Loyalty Club $ _________

 Total Enclosed: $ _________

Please make checks payable to: Grandview Auditorium Fund
Complete and return to:   GHHSAA

 PO Box 12116
 Columbus, OH 43212

Donor Name ______________________________________

Address __________________________________________

City/State/Zip ______________________________________

Phone ____________________________________________

Graduation Year if Applicable _________________________

Seat Plate Inscription ________________________________

 __________________________________________________

 (2 lines, 20 characters, including spaces)
All gifts are tax deductible in accordance with IRS guidelines.
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CATmews
‘36 Charles Boardman  
At age of 92 passes Florida 
Driver License Exam! New driver 
license good for 6 years with 
no restrictions! Wife age 90 also 
in good physical health. Family 
now retired and nearby. Keep 
up the good work that Tom 
Kiefer started.
 
‘39 Bettie Becket 
I would like to make contact 
with anyone from class of ‘39. 
Please call me at 740.364.0366 
and leave a message.

’47 Chris Harper Hummell 
Dave and I continue to enjoy life 
in our lovely town of San Luis 
Obispo, CA. The central coast 
is the best part of CA in our 
opinion. The high point of ‘09 
was the surprise birthday party 
our 3 kids and spouses pulled 
off for my 80th. I had NO clue! 
They even managed to get my 
sister, Jo Bartholomew ’44, and 
hubby, Bill, here from Florida. 
The good news is that I don’t 
feel 80 and continue to enjoy 
tennis, golf and lots of walking. 
Dave, too.

’50 Philip C. Hummell 
Saddened to hear of Al Lane 
and “Bucko” Jones passing, both 
great contributors to our high 
school days. Look forward to 
a visit to Grandview in August 
and browsing memories of the 
past. 

’57 Tom Keffer 
Enjoying retirement from 
Columbus Dispatch. Have 19 
grandkids and 4 great grandkids 
with #5 due in November.
 
’60 Barbara Dumbaugh Budd
Just retired after 23 years work-
ing for Florida developer WCI 
Communities. Now enjoying 
volunteering and entertaining. 
Husband David still practicing 
law in Naples.
 
‘61 Robert H. Davis
Retired in May ‘08 as a profes-
sor at the University of Central 
Florida.
 
‘68 John McIntyre  
Retired in ‘05 after 32 years at 
Anheuser-Busch. Volunteered 
for the American Red Cross driv-
ing clients to doctor’s appoint-
ments. Moved to lake house in 
Jamestown, Ohio in ‘09 and now 
enjoy boating, water sports, 
golf, bicycling and my 2007 
Mazda Miata!
 
’00 Kris Mehling Luikart  
After graduation, I attended 
Purdue University and majored 
in Food Process Engineering 
and accepted a job with Nestle 
in Burlington, WI after graduat-
ing. I have managed cocoa bean 
processing as well as chocolate 
depositing and enrobing. I met 
my husband Jay Luikart while 
working at Nestle. We mar-
ried in ‘08.  We embarked on 
a new chapter of our life this 
past March when our son Noah 
was born. I spend spare time 
hiking, running and catching 
up on much-needed sleep. I 
have enjoyed living in various 
parts of the country, but always 
love coming back to Grandview 
Heights.
 
‘01 Kelsey McIntyre
Just completed 3 years of work-
ing with children from birth to 
3-years old at Franklin County 
Children’s Services.  Got my BS 
from University of Toledo and 
Master’s in Social Work from 
The Ohio State University. Enjoy 

Kelsey and Jamie McIntyre

all the way to the valleys, every 
nook and cranny had evidence 
of the soil being hand-tilled.
 
She was astonished by the 
HUGE WWII Memorial in Volgo-
grad, formerly Stalingrad, where 
over one million Russian soldiers 
and a large percentage of the 
civilian population were killed 
in less than 6 months while 
fighting the Germans. She also 
said that visiting the churches 
inside the Kremlin walls and the 
St. Petersburg Hermitage were 
spectacular experiences. 

Way to make a dream come 
true, Cathy!

traveling and took a cross-
country trip with my sister this 
summer and have a trip planned 
to Europe this September.
 

 ’03 Jamie McIntyre
Graduated from Wittenberg Uni-
versity in ‘07 with K-3 Education 
degree. Taught kindergarten in 
Columbus area then moved to 
Fayetteville, NC where I teach 
2nd grade. Got married to Chris 
Martin, Olentangy ‘04, in May ‘10 
and took an Alaskan honey-
moon cruise. Traveled across 
America with my sister this past 
summer.

Cathy Peacocke Kroninger ‘55 
Ever since Cathy Peacocke Kron-
inger taught 6th grade Social 
Studies in Chapel Hill- Carrboro 
Schools, NC, she wanted to visit 
the places about which she 
taught.

So, she and 3 friends traveled by 
private train on the “Silk Road.” 
The journey began in Beijing, 
China and took them through 
Turkmenistan, Kazakhstan, 
Uzbekistan and Russia. They 
traversed the roads of Genghis 
Khan, Marco Polo and Tamer-
lane and it was a month of one 
adventure after another.

Cathy reports that in China, 
from the crest of the mountains 

Cathy Peacocke Kroninger
Dunhuang Province, China
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Proud Grandview Graduates (Dad) Dallas Smith ‘66, Katherine Smith ‘08, Jacob 
Smith ‘06 and (Mom) Gail Smith
 

Stan Jones Scholarship

Taylor Pickering was a cheer-
leader all 4 years and captain 
Junior and Senior years. She 
received sportsmanship, most 
valuable and scholar-athlete 
awards. She volunteered with 
the Tri-Village Mentor League’s 
program at Stevenson and was 
named an Outstanding Senior. 
Taylor was involved in a project 
to produce senior class compos-
ites of every GHHS graduating 
class, beginning with the Class 
of 1916, to be hung in the GHHS 
halls. Taylor created over 50 of 

the composites by scanning 
old yearbooks and then put-
ting them into a template she 
created. She is a 3rd generation 
Grandview graduate and was 
grateful to have the opportunity 
to leave something for future 
GHHS generations to enjoy. 
Taylor will be attending Ohio 
Dominican University major-
ing in Biology/Environmental 
Science.

Carol Sue Herd 
Greenison Scholarship

Abby Oberla was involved in 
numerous groups and clubs 
including Student Council, in 
which she was the treasurer all 
4 years, National Honor Society, 
Key Club, French Club and 
Art Club. She enjoyed playing 
clarinet in the marching and 
concert bands, as well as in the 
pit orchestra for 3 of the spring 
musicals. Outside of school 
she mentored a child with Big 

Brothers Big Sisters, gave clari-
net lessons and had an amazing 
time as a 6th grade camp coun-
selor. She danced and per-
formed all through high school 
at Marjorie Jones School of 
Dance. She feels well-prepared 
and excited to begin school this 
fall at The Ohio State University 
in the pre-nursing Honors Pro-
gram. Abby is a 3rd generation 
Grandview graduate behind her 
mother Rebecca Walter Oberla 
’74 and grandmother Nancy 
Connor Walter ’46.

Bob Keitz Alumni 
Scholarship

Preston Miller was on Honor 
Roll all 4 years. He was captain 
of the Boys Track and Field team 
senior year. He was awarded 
Outstanding Senior and also 

was a Student of the Month all 
4 years.

Preston was also involved in his 
church’s Benevolence Minis-
try and Special Ministry. He 
will attend Otterbein College 
majoring in Sports and Wellness 
Management.  

2010 Scholarship Recipients

Taylor Pickering Recipient

Preston Miller Recipient

Abby Oberla Recipient

Jake Smith ’06 graduated May 
21 from the U.S. Military Acade-
my at West Point. At GHHS, Jake 
won 12 varsity letters in football, 
basketball and baseball. He 
was a two-time football and 
basketball captain in addition to 
baseball captain once. He was 
voted by his classmates as best 
athlete and best personality. In 
6th grade he announced that he 
wanted to become an engineer 
as well as a soldier.

Selection to attend a service 
academy is based on an applica-
tion to attend and also must 
include a recommendation from 
either a U.S. Representative, a 

Alumni graduates from West Point

U.S. Senator or the Vice-Presi-
dent of the United States. Jake 
received a joint recommenda-
tion from U.S. Representative 
Deborah Pryce and both Ohio 
Senators Mike DeWine and 
George Voinovich.

Next on tap is a stint at Fort 
Benning, GA for Ranger and 
Officer Training School. This will 
be followed by assignment to 
Fort Bragg NC 82nd Airborne 
Division.

Jake is a nephew of Alumni 
Board member Tom Smith ‘63. 
The GHHSAA wishes Jake the 
best of luck!

Attention Alumni
Calling all GHHS Armed Forces Military Academy attendees. Did you 
or a classmate attend the US Military Academy at West Point? US Na-
val Academy in Annapolis? US Air Force Academy? Or others? Please 
let us know the alum’s name, academy attended, GHHS graduating 
year and any current contact information available. Send email to 
terrysmithghs@hotmail.com.

Florida’s Governor Charlie Crist 
recently appointed Luigi Gino 
Damiani ‘82 to the Orange 
County Board of County Com-
missioners, District 3. “The 
combination of Luigi’s past 
public service and his willing-
ness to serve the people of 
Orange County qualify him to 
serve on the Board of County 
Commissioners,” Governor Crist 
said. “His long-time commu-
nity service as a civic volunteer 
complements his professional 
experience, which will be a 
benefit to all he serves.”

“I am grateful for the opportu-
nity to represent the citizens 
of District 3 and look forward 
to working to build consensus 
for their best interests,” said 
Damiani. “I will do my best to 
put my experience and strategic 
planning and policy develop-
ment skills to work to solve the 
problems of Orange County.”

 Congratulations Luigi!

Alumni appointed 
Commissioner

5



 

Name (include maiden name) _____________________________________________________

Address _______________________________________________________________________

City/State/Zip __________________________________________________________________

Class Year  ____________________ Phone _________________________________________

Email _________________________________________________________________________

Annual Membership Contribution
$25.00  Life Membership $150.00 per individual
In Honor of ______________________ In Memory of ______________________

In addition, I would like to make a contribution to the Annual Fund of:
$50-99 Paws Club $100-499 Big Cats Club
$500 or more Top Cats Club $1000 + Special Recognition
In Honor of ______________________ In Memory of ______________________

Make check payable to: GHHSAA, PO Box 12116, Columbus OH 43212
Let us hear from you so we can keep your fellow Bobcats updated!

_____________________________________________________________________________

_____________________________________________________________________________

_____________________________________________________________________________

_____________________________________________________________________________

_____________________________________________________________________________

_____________________________________________________________________________

_____________________________________________________________________________

Please submit updated addresses for you, siblings and/or your GHHS Alumni children. 
Contact us via U.S. mail, at www.grandviewheightsalumni.com or email GHHSAA@hotmail.com. 

Database updates keep costs down and ensure valid contact information for reunions!

Grandview Heights High School
Alumni Association 2010

2010 GHHSAA 
Board of Trustees

Carol Akers  ‘69

Steve Blake  ‘68

Ron Cameron  ‘64

Rob Dyckes  ‘83

Jane Davis Gladwin  ‘53

Jane Harris ‘56   

  Secretary

Ron Harris  ‘56  

 President

Carolyn Jensen  ‘57

Mike McCourt  ‘62

Ken Pierce  ‘51  

 Financial

Gunner Riley  ‘59  

 Past President

Terry Smith  ‘54  

 Treasurer

Tom Smith   ‘63

Dirk Voelker  ‘50  

 Legal

Dow Voelker  ‘80

Teri Antolino Williams  ‘74  

 Vice President

Visit the website
www.grandviewheightsalumni.com.

Taylor Pickering receiving the Stan 
Jones, Grandview Heights Alumni 
Scholarship, from Mr. Ron Harris.

Annual Meeting
September 8th

6:00-9:00pm
Potluck – bring a dish

Hamburgers and hotdogs provided
McKinley Park Shelter House on Goodale by tennis courts

RSVP: GHHSAAMeeting@aol.com 
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Jane Hess Harris ’56, 
Secretary

Jane has been a Buckeye 
from Day One. She was born 
in Cincinnati, educated all 12 
years in the Grandview Heights 
school system, ’60 graduate of 
The Ohio State University and 
happily resides in the historical 
Grandview home built by Harry 
Freeman in 1897. Jane and Ron 
Harris were GHHS “steadies” and 
reconnected marrying 3 years 
ago. She has a daughter and 
son-in-law and two grandgirls 
in Kirtland, OH. Ron has children 
in Boston, MA and Sitka, AK.  
Besides serving the GHHSAA, 
Jane is the current Chairman of 
the Docents at the Columbus 
Museum of Art, Secretary of 
Buckeye Ranch Sustaining Board 
I and Docent of the Ohio Theatre 
Backstage Tours. “I look forward 
to being part of supporting the 
history of Grandview by being 
on the Grandview Historical 
Society Board”. 

Steve Blake ‘68
After GHHS, 
Steve graduated 
OSU in ‘73. He is 
married to Nancy 
Hewitt Blake, New 
Philadelphia ‘70, 
and they live in 
Marble Cliff. He 
has 2 sons, both 
GHHS grads, Matt ‘92 and Brian 
‘95, and is the proud Grandpa 
of one granddaughter. Steve is 
an equipment manager at Rose/

Hillyard and still cooks at the 
OxRoast for the Boosters along 
with many other Grandview 
graduates. He believes you 
should support the community 
in which you live. After leaving 
the Boosters, John Hartwell 
talked Steve into joining the 
GHHSAA Board of Trustees – “a 
great way to support Grand-
view.”

 

Carol Malowney Akers ‘69

Born, in Springfield OH, Carol’s 
family moved to Grandview 
Heights in ’54 and she spent 
her entire K-12 years in the 
Grandview Heights school 
system. Carol earned an Associ-
ate Degree in Early Childhood 
Education/Child Development 
from Columbus State Commu-
nity College and is the owner/
administrator of the Arlington 
Children Center. Married with 3 
children and 7 grandchildren, 

Carol and her 
husband spend 
free time at their 
cabin in the 
Smoky Moun-
tains, traveling 
and playing 
golf. As a new 
member of the 
GHHSAA Board 
of Trustees, 
she is excited 

to learn about the programs 
and activities the Association 
supports and she encourages 
all alumni to join and become 
active in the GHHSAA. 

New Feature
Meet Your Board Members UA 4th of July Parade!

2010 
Homecoming

The 2010 Homecoming football game 
is October 1 when the Bobcats will take 

on the Millersport Lakers, 7:30pm. 
Mark your calendars and attend this 

annual Alumni event.
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History of the Schools in 
Grandview Heights and Marble Cliff Part Three of Three

“In May 1928, 
the Grand-

view Heights 
School Dis-

trict ran out of 
money. ”

By Wayne Carlson, Grandview Heights Marble Cliff Historical Society
www.ghmchs.org

Grandview Schools History, Part 3 of 3

August, 1925 saw a discussion 
beginning in the community 
regarding the need for a kin-
dergarten to serve the young 
children, which was becoming 
a trend throughout the United 
States. The First Community 
Church took the leadership in 
this area and established the 
first such classes in Grandview 
for the 1925/26 school year. The 
Community Pre-School classes 
were held in the basement of 
their building on the corner 
of Lincoln Road (formerly Paul 
Avenue) and First Avenue. 
 
Several area private and 
parochial schools also played 
a role in the overall educa-
tional system in Grandview 
and Marble Cliff. The railroad 
and the street car line made 
downtown relatively accessible, 
and as more well-to-do families 
chose to build in the area, some 
sent their children to private 
and church-related schools in 
Columbus. Some founders of 
Columbus Acad-
emy, for instance, 
were residents 
of this area. Our 
Lady of Victory 
Academy opened 
September 22, 
1922 with 51 girls 
at the church 
on Roxbury. 
Classes were 
originally held in 
the convent, and 
were taught by three Sisters of 
Charity of Nazareth, Kentucky. 
The children of St. Margaret of 
Cortona first began attending 
OLV in 1948, when Monsignor 
Thomas A. Nolan, pastor of 
Our Lady of Victory Church, 
welcomed them to the parish 
school. 
 

By 1923, a 7th grade was added 
to the elementary classes that 
already existed, and enrollment 
was 70 students. Enrollment was 
not limited to Catholic families 
but was open to all families in 
the area. A new 
school building, 
which housed a 
new co-ed high 
school, was added 
in 1930, and by 
1936 total enroll-
ment had grown 
to 328 students. 
The Academy was 
co-ed until about 
1945, when the 
boys’ program 
was discontinued 
because of a lack 
of athletic facilities. 
The high school 
closed in 1963 and the elemen-
tary school closed in 1977. In 
1947, St. Christopher Church, 
which serves residents east of 
Ashland Avenue, was founded 
and its school opened in 1948. 
The parishes of St. Margaret, Our 
Lady of Victory and St. Christo-

pher combined 
enrollments 
under the name 
of Trinity School. 
Starting with the 
1979-80 school 
year, all the 
grades have been 
located at the 
former St. Chris-
topher School, 
1381 Ida Ave at 
Ida Avenue and 

Grandview Avenue. Residents 
of this area since the 1950s 
have sent their high school age 
students to Bishop Watterson 
High School and later to Bishop 
Ready High School.
 
In May 1928, the Grandview 
Heights School District ran 
out of money. As a result, the 

district made a decision to close 
the schools early that year. A 
local community group, the 
Civic Improvement Associa-
tion made public charges that 
district officials were guilty of 

mismanagement, particularly 
of the capital budget. Board 
President C.H. Silbernagel and 
other officials responded with 
a public statement in the May 
18, 1928 Community News. 
Reasons for the money shortage 
were attributed to the phenom-
enal growth of the community 
and the student population, 
and opportune investments in 
the property north of the high 
school. In August, the board 
voted to put a 5-mil levy on 
the November ballot to recover 
the debt. The need for this levy 
was dropped when the Franklin 
County Commission voted to 
turn a windfall tax surplus of 
$30,000 over to Grandview 
schools to bail them out. 
 
Although the slope of the 
growth curve decreased, 
families continued to move to 
Grandview Heights and Marble 
Cliff, and additional facilities 
were added. In 1930, the de-
signed expansion wings on the 
North and South ends of Ste-
venson were added, increasing 

the number of classrooms in the 
building to 20 for a total of 40 
elementary classrooms through-
out the district. The same year, 
a new addition was added to 
the west side of the Elementary 

School and it was renamed as 
the Thomas A. Edison Elemen-
tary School.  

The mid- to late-thirties saw 
enrollment leveling off and in 
fact decreasing somewhat. For 
example, the total number of 
students in the district fell from 
1320 in 1936 to 1239 in 1938. 
During this period, federal WPA 
projects provided funds for 
renovating and maintaining 
buildings and grounds, and 
were used to construct the ten-
nis courts and a ticket building/
concession stand at the athletic 
fields in 1936. The government 
also promised that if the district 
were able to provide a payment 
of $3000, they would provide 
additional funds (totaling 
approximately $28,000) to 
construct a stadium on that site. 
School officials turned to the 
community, and a successful 
fund-raising effort guaranteed 
the down payment. However, 
as construction was scheduled 
to begin, officials in Washing-
ton sent a letter requiring an 

Our Lady of Victory School
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“Door handles 
were lower, 

furniture was 
smaller, lockers 
were kid-sized, 

etc. It also had a 
fully equipped 
kitchen, which 

was used for 
both lunches 
and morning 

snacks.”

increased payment. Dedicated 
to the success of this effort, the 
“stadium boosters” fundraising 
effort continued, and the 1250 
seat stadium was 
completed and 
dedicated on 
October 7, 1938. 
The Bobcats 
easily defeated 
Westerville 25-7 
in the inaugural 
game that night. 
Representatives 
from schools 
throughout the 
state came to 
tour the stadium 
facility during 
the dedication, 
which was seen 
as one of the fin-
est combination 
facilities of its size 
around.
 
In 1957 addition-
al classrooms were added to the 
South end of the Edison build-
ing, and a new gymnasium was 
added to the High School. The 
old gym was renovated and is 
now used only as the auditori-
um, and the shower rooms now 
house the board offices. Also 
in 1957, the board purchased 
property to the south of Edison 
to build a playground. It is now 
the main parking lot of Edison, 
as the playground was moved 
to the east side when the 
district successfully requested 
the closure of Fairview Avenue 
in 1995. 
 
The school district decided to 
include kindergarten services 
as part of the public schools, 
and a revolutionary building 
was constructed on the site of 
the old Harding School across 

Fairview from the Edison build-
ing. It opened February 6, 1950 
with significant media attention 
from the Columbus and Ohio 

press. Called the 
Kindergarten 
Annex, it was an 
award-winning 
design that in-
corporated furni-
ture and facilities 
that were built 
to the needs of 
the kindergarten 
student. Door 
handles were 
lower, furniture 
was smaller, 
lockers were 
kid-sized, etc. It 
also had a fully 
equipped kitch-
en, which was 
used for both 
lunches and 
morning snacks, 
and everything 

was done in “cheerful” colors 

and styles that were attrac-
tive to kids of this age. A large 
fireplace was located in the hall 
at the main entrance, which pro-
vided a pleasant atmosphere for 

the 100 students that attended 
the half-day sessions taught by 
Mrs. Bloom and Mrs. Castaneda. 
In 1971, classrooms were added 
at Stevenson School to accom-
modate additional kindergarten 
classes for families on the east 
side of the district. 
 
Also in 1971, a wing of class-
rooms was added to the south 
side of the Edison building, 
and an addition to the high 
school was created to hold the 
new industrial arts program. 
In 1993, with support from the 
community and the Bobcat 
Boosters organization, the High 
School track was upgraded to 
become one of the best all-
weather tracks of its kind in the 
conference. In 1994, many of 
the buildings were modified to 
become more energy efficient 
through a unique federal lend-
ing program. In 1995 a bond 
issue passed that allowed for 
renovations to all of the build-

ings in the Grandview Heights 
district, additional technology 
resources for the academic pro-
grams, and a new multipurpose 
facility located at the Edison/
middle school complex. This 
facility houses a gymnasium 
which can be divided in two, 
offices and a cafeteria which can 
be used as a performance and 
meeting room.  

More School Milestones: 

1919: Influenza epidemic closed 
schools for the last nine weeks 
of year, canceling many gradua-
tion events

1919: Six girls disciplined for 
“playing with cosmetics” and 
wearing them to school.

1921: First PTA established, Mrs. 
Mado Shore as President

1922: First yearbook published, 
The Highlander

1926: First football game be-
tween Grandview Heights and 
Upper Arlington

1915: Brotherhood of the Rooks 
established, active to1960 when 
such organizations disallowed 
by state law. The Adonis Club 
started in 1953. The L.A.L. soror-
ity started in 1922 and Delta 
Gamma Pi started in 1929

1927: School opening delayed 
3 weeks due to outbreak of 
infantile paralysis (polio)

1929: Civic Welfare Club do-
nated first district radio to R.L. 

Stevenson School

1943: Bobcat Boosters begins, 
GHHSAA in 1981 and Sports Hall 
of Fame in 1989

Additional photographs and in-
formation related to the schools 
can be found on the Historical 
Society web site at http://www.
ghmchs.org/main.html.

Kindergarten Annex

KG Annex Classroom
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Grandview Heights High School 
Alumni Association
PO Box 12116
Columbus OH 43212

GHHS
ALUMNI ASSOCIATION
NEWSLETTER

What’s 
new?

Tell us 
and your classmates 
about yourself— jobs, 
marriages, births— 
and the like.  Send a 
photo, too!

HOMECOMING
Friday, October 1Bobcats go up against the Millersport Lakers7:30pm Football Field

1919 Football Team
The 1919 GHHS football team 
poses on the field north of Edi-
son. Over 37 years ago, in History 
of the Brotherhood of the Rooks, 
the team’s first center Bradley 
Steele wrote, “... the first few years 
of football at GHS were played 
with only 11 players. Offensive 
and defensive teams were not 
even thought of. Our uniforms 
were anything but uniform, being 
self-bought or borrowed. Our 
playing field had a ravine near it 
and a tree stump near the goal 
line. A neighbor’s cow foraged 
there and had to be chased away 
when we played. There were no 
stands and spectators stood. 
What we lacked in great plays 
and skill we made up in enthusi-
asm and great effort...”
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Annual 
Membership 
Contribution  
  
Charles Boardman 1936 
Bill Fauth 1940 
Jim Stegmeier 1940 
Dorothy Haynes Elliott 1943 
Richard Pickett 1943 
Ed Mantell 1947 
Nancy Parks Pickett 1949 
Marilyn Sorensen Findlay 1949 
Anne Turley Bruick 1949 
Phil Hummel 1950 
Dr. Robert H. Davis 1961 
Sherry Reaver Klingman 1964 
Jill Smith Aleshire 1967 
Michael W. Aleshire 1967 
Betsy Malone Cooper 1981 
Bill Wall Coach 
 
Big Cats Club  
Ken Pierce 1951 
 
Life Membership 
Jerry Williams Lawrence 1956 
Barbara Dumbaugh Budd 1960 
  
  
In Memory of 
Bob Keitz ‘39 
    by Bob Myers  1947 
    by Jim Brown 1948 
 
Larry Barricklow ‘58 
   by Cathy Peacocke 
          Kroninger 1955

Deceased 
Bill Bice 1940 
Howard Herman 1941 
Allen R. Green 1942 
Art Harder 1942 
Phil Cressor 1944 
John E. Alford 1945 
Thomas C. Bateman 1947
Marianne Butler Davis 1947 
Frank Marzetti 1947 
Bob Burroughs 1949 
Nancy Lamm Churches 1950 
Earl Howard Hosler 1951 
Toni Stiegely 1953 
Dan Denney 1957 
Larry Barricklow 1958 
Warren Ellis 1961 
Michael Ray Buck 1966 
Jeffrey Ervin 1971 
 
 

 

It is an annual tradition to publish the GHHSAA Lifetime Members list 
in the Fall issue of the newsletter. Once again, we apologize for da-
tabase errors in 2009. If you’re a Lifetime Member, please review the 
list for inclusion and email GHHSAA@hotmail.com with any necessary 
corrections.

All alumni are strongly encouraged to become Life Members. Your 
one-time donation sustains GHHSAA programs and scholarship 
funds, and you never have to pay dues again! The dedication, support 
and generosity of all the Lifetime Members is greatly appreciated. 
Thank you!

DR ROBERT B. BURRELL 1934
MARJORIE HADDOX MILLESS 1934
KATHLEEN MCQUILKEN WITTKOWSKY 1934
CHARLES BOARDMAN 1936
NELLIE CATENA FARLER 1936
LELIA GARDNER OVERMYER 1936
HELEN GEREN PIERCE 1936
CHARLES KUHNEE 1936
JOANNE PEDIGO NORDHOLT 1936
DON WALLAR 1937
DAVID WEIMER 1937
LOUIS ARDIT 1938
DICK OVERMYER 1938
CLYDE WILLIAMS 1938
CLOA JEANNE CASE ROSE 1939
GLADYS MASON WILLIAMSON 1939
MARY CATHERINE McGRATH BLACK 1939
JOAN NEESE JACKSON 1939
DANA REYNOLDS JR 1939
DON L. VICKERY 1939
NANCY L. WARNER WHEAT 1939
BOB ARMSTRONG 1940
BILL BICE 1940
JAMES BOARDMAN 1940
ROBERT N. FOSS 1940
GEORGE HECOX 1940
MARTHA LAYLIN JOHNSON 1940
PHYLLIS MORRISON WOLFE 1940
JEANNE BURKHART SELBY 1941
JOANNE FLEMING VOLLMER 1941
ADELAIDE GINN ACHTMEYER 1941
MARILY HERBOLTZHEIMER 1941
MARIANNE HULS DARDARIAN 1941
DON HUSSEY 1941
GEORGE SEIPLE 1941
RICHARD SHUMAKER 1941
ROBERT B. SMITH 1941
JACK R. ANDERSON 1942
JANE BENADUM KAISER 1942
MARJORIE BOTKIN BAKER 1942
JOE CARDI 1942
GLORIA CARFAGNA LEO 1942
MARION DETWILER SCHACKNE 1942
GENEVIEVE FLORIO MULHOLAND 1942
ROSE-MARIA GARCIA ANDERSON 1942
NEIL D. JOHNSON 1942
LOIS KIEVIT TOPE 1942
RUTH MANN WINKLE 1942
BILL MOTZ 1942
ELEANOR MYLER BOTKIN 1942
KITSON OVERMYER FISHER 1942
WILLIARD STETZELBERGER 1942
CARL GRAHAM STILLINGS 1942
ROBERT M. SUTPHEN 1942
CAMDEN SWART 1942
JANE WERTZ EWALD 1942
PAUL F. WIESS 1942
HERBERT ZELLER 1942
ROGER C. BREWIN 1943
TOM CALHOON 1943
MARTHA GARDINER WINE 1943
JOHN H. HARTWELL 1943
WILLIAM C MASSER 1943

BARBARA LEE MCVEY WRIGHT 1943
JANET MURRAY MOTZ 1943
RICHARD PICKETT 1943
DORIS ROSENBOOM REEF 1943
MOLLY RUGG GILES 1943
ROSANNE SINGLETON KOPF 1943
STUART STAPLEFORD 1943
TOM SUTPHEN 1943
JEANETTE TARNEY THOUVENIN 1943
JOY THIEKEN GREER 1943
TOM WILLIAMS 1943
REV ROGER WOOTTON 1943
ED BELZ 1944
BOB BOYD 1944
MARGI DAVIS WOOD 1944
LOUIS FLORIO 1944
ART HERRMANN 1944
PAUL HUMMEL 1944
HAROLD JONES 1944
DONALD K KEITZ 1944
JOE LAROSA 1944
CAROLYN LEWIS KONOLD 1944
GLORIA WALL HARTWELL 1944
JEANNE WEISERT BROWN 1944
PATRICIA WILLIAMS SCHNUG 1944
AL ANDREWS 1945
ROBERT CHIDESTER 1945
JERRY COWAN 1945
MARGARET FEE SCHAFER 1945
PEGGE GAMMILL PASQUALONE 1945
ROBERT JOHNSON 1945
DON LEE 1945
BOB MCNABB 1945
JACK MELVILLE 1945
JIM PAVEY 1945
DICK SEIPLE 1945
MARJORIE SHILLING 1945
NANCY YERGES COREY 1945
GEORGE ANDERSON 1946
BILL ARTHUR 1946
TAMEA BARTHOLOMEW SUTPHEN 1946
BOB CARTER 1946
JOHN DECKER 1946
NANCIANNE DONALDSON NARDONE 1946
HELEN FOETTINGER JOHNSON 1946
DON FULLER 1946
ANN GEBHARDT FULLERTON 1946
FRED HUNT 1946
NORBERT KNIES 1946
HELEN LINDSEY BONNIE 1946
WILLIAM MERRICK 1946
BILL OVERMYER 1946
CATHERINE SCANLAND BRUBAKER 1946
BILL WASEM 1946
JEAN WHITE ROBINSON 1946
MARIAN ANDREWS EDWARDS 1947
MILTON BARTHOLOMEW 1947
PAT BEHMER PREBLE 1947
BARBARA GILCHRIST BOGGS 1947
JO ANN HEYWOOD HOGE 1947
DICK KEITZ 1947
JACK LENHART 1947
DR JOHN MOSER 1947

EDWIN POULTON 1947
LIZ ROBINSON MEEDER 1947
CHARLES ROSSEL 1947
PAT SHARP BROWN 1947
MARCIA THURNESS WEAVER 1947
DAWN VOELKER FALLEUR 1947
JOHN T. (JACK) BOYER 1948
JAMES CRAIG BROWN 1948
JANET COCHRAN OATES 1948
BARBARA COLLINS THOMPSON 1948
BETTE DANKS FRYE 1948
DAVID B. DUDLEY 1948
DIANA DUNN KUKOR 1948
RAYMOND O. FOSTER JR 1948
DIANA GONSER ARTHUR 1948
MARTHA HALE HARDESTY 1948
JEANNE JONES HOLDER 1948
DEAN KRICHBAUM 1948
NADYS LEWIS 1948
MARLESE NEHER ROUDA 1948
DORIS RICHARDSON NARAGON 1948
B. J. STEVENS HOWELL 1948
NANCY WALCUTT GEMEINHARDT 1948
MARY ANDERSON DECESSNA 1949
ALICE BENE YOUNG 1949
WALTER EUGENE BOWERS 1949
NORMAN W. BROWN 1949
MIKE CONNOR 1949
JACKIE DAY CHERRY 1949
RICHARD COSIMO DEPASO 1949
DEE DI MENNA ROSATI 1949
DUANE L. FRASER 1949
FREDA HARRIS MACY 1949
LORENE HARRIS REID 1949
ANN HART DUNN 1949
JUDY HODGE SCHLAG 1949
RICHARD R. LEONARD 1949
ROSEMARY LINN WOOD 1949
BOB MACY 1949
BARBARA MARTIN MOHNEY 1949
NANCY PARKS PICKETT 1949
BARBARA SIEBOLD KOCH 1949
NANCY SNOOK SHAFFER 1949
MARILYN SORENSEN FINDLAY 1949
JACKIE SOULE SHIFFLETTE 1949
NANCY STEVENS HART 1949
RODNEY F. STOCK 1949
WILLIAM TAYLOR 1949
NONA TOOPS RAINES 1949
PETER TROMBETTI 1949
ANNE TURLEY BRUICK 1949
JON CONNOR 1950
JACCQUELINE EVILSIZOR MACDONALD 1950
JANNINE FOSNAUGH MAZUZAN 1950
ALAN L. JONES 1950
BILL C. LAWRENCE 1950
ED LINSLEY 1950
ALICE NELSON HANNON-TAYLOR 1950
PATTY RUNKLE TAYLOR 1950
TERRY SMITH 1950
DON STEFFE 1950
DIRK VOELKER 1950
JOAN WESTLAKE SMITH 1950
JACK WHITE 1950
DICK ABBRUZZESE 1951
FRED BEHMER 1951
TOM BOGEN 1951
JOHN CLARK 1951
CHARLES EICHHORN 1951
KAY GREENIDGE LUCAS 1951
JOAN HARDER SMITH 1951
DIANE HUNT BARE 1951
SUZIE LANE JESSOP 1951
JOHN B. MOORE 1951
DR TIMOTHY MOORE 1951
KEN PIERCE 1951
LOIS RAMSEY GOODELL 1951
DON RICE 1951
AL SHORT 1951
DICK SMITH 1951

Lifetime Alumni
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MARTHA STARKEY MCCORMICK 1951
SHIRLEY STEFFE STRAIT 1951
KAREN TITSCH BRIGHT 1951
JUDY VERNON PIERCE 1951
MARIE ABBRUZZESE NESTOR 1952
DON ATHEARN 1952
BOB BIERLY 1952
PATSY BRUNER WILLIAMS 1952
DON CHRISTOPHER 1952
RICHARD DEPALMA 1952
ERIKA FOETTINGER CREEK 1952
DONNA FRANK REED 1952
CAROLYN GRIFFIN 1952
ALLAN JACKSON 1952
STUART JONES 1952
JOANNA KNEPPER SLADE 1952
DIANE LEAMAN SONSTEGARD 1952
NANCY LEFAIVRE KENNEY 1952
RICHARD LONG 1952
CONNIE NESBITT BRODY 1952
SYLVIA REID DEVILLERS 1952
JOHN ROBERTS 1952
CAROLYN SANFORD VETTER 1952
DAVID SHERCK 1952
PAUL SLADE 1952
JOAN SMITH KLITCH 1952
JOAN STEVENS RIGAL 1952
GERRY SUTTERFIELD 1952
ROBERT TAGGART 1952
PHYLISS ABBRUZZESE BUCHANAN 1953
JANET BEERY OWERS 1953
CARMEN CREAMER WHITMAN 1953
JANE DAVIS GLADWIN 1953
NORMA EDLER MCGOVERN 1953
JEAN ELLICKSON 1953
BOB EWING 1953
SID HALL 1953
FRED HUFFORD 1953
ROBERTA LEECH SONTAG 1953
RICHARD OMOHUNDRO 1953
ALAN PIERCE 1953
DONNA SHAEFFER EWING 1953
LARRY TOOPS 1953
ELIZABETH WINTERS WEISS 1953
RALPH W. ANDERSON 1954
RUTH ANN CRAIGHEAD MUIR 1954
LEN DOUGHERTY MCKINNON 1954
DEBBIE DUNN GARDNER 1954
CHARLES GALBRAITH 1954
BOB HALL 1954
S. ALAN LEPHART 1954
ROBERT M. MACINTOSH 1954
RALPH PEASE 1954
ARTHUR J. ROGERS 1954
NANCY SCOTT ATCHESON 1954
ROBERT SHARP 1954
WILLIAM SHELTON 1954
JAMES SNOOK 1954
CAROLE TURNER HUMMEL 1954
JUDY WIESE HOLCOMB 1954
BOB ZIMMERMAN 1954
JANE BIVENS 1955
CHUCK BONIFIELD 1955
BILL BROWN 1955
BEVERLY BURK NAGY 1955
DIANE CASKEY VAUGHAN 1955
JANE CONKLIN SETTERLIN 1955
BOB COONFARE 1955
JOHN DAVIS 1955
LILLIAN LATHOUSE SMITH 1955
JACK LEECH 1955
JANICE LUSK BRANDER 1955
JOAN MOORE RUFFNER 1955
HELEN MORRISON DENTON 1955
BILL NEAL 1955
ELEANOR O’LEARY RIBER 1955
CATHERINE PEACOCKE KRONINGER 1955
WARREN ROBERTS 1955
TED RUDY 1955
MARCIA SHEPARD MOCK 1955

ANN SMITH TRENT 1955
RON SPOHN 1955
RAY STEVENSON 1955
DICK SUTTERFIELD 1955
JOYCE TITSCH ZILLES 1955
PHYLLIS TOMPKINS FOSDICK 1955
NANCY TURNER BACHMAN 1955
DEIDRE VOELKER LEHRER 1955
JEAN ANN WALTERS MacCLUER 1955
RICK YEARICK 1955
RICHARD ANDERSON 1956
JAMES BALDWIN 1956
LT COL DAVID A. BARON 1956
P.G. BISCIOTTI 1956
RANDY BOBBITT 1956
TIMOTHY J. BOYD 1956
PHILIP CARR 1956
LAURENCE D. CONNOR 1956
JACKIE COONS JONES 1956
KAY CREAGLOW YEARICK 1956
RONALD D. HARRIS 1956
JANE HESS HARRIS 1956
BARBARA KATZENMOYER SUVER 1956
JACKIE MASTERS ABBRUZZESE 1956
GRETCHEN MUSSMAN SAENGER 1956
JOHN R. PAUL 1956
NAN PHILBY LOOS 1956
MARJORIE ROCCI SCHLOSS 1956
THOMAS H. SANDBERG 1956
THOMAS SELCK 1956
PATTI SMURR JONES 1956
BOB STAFFORD 1956
LYNN WELCKER 1956
JERRI WILLIAMS LAWRENCE 1956
DAVID A. ZUHARS 1956
DOLE BAKER 1957
RITA BORGHESE BERNINGER 1957
RALPH BURSON 1957
BILL CHURRY 1957
LOWELL CLARK 1957
DONALD GRIMM 1957
CONNIE HAHN FITZGIBBON 1957
MARDELLE MILLER GRIMM 1957
JEAN MOORE WHITE 1957
CHARLES OSBORNE 1957
TOM PALMER 1957
CAROLYN RUDY JENSEN 1957
MARGARET SHELTON WALTZ 1957
DEANE ARGANBRIGHT 1958
AMY BAKER 1958
R KENT FULMER 1958
ALEX GAUDIERI 1958
CLAUDIA HAMILTON LAUER 1958
JACK HARTLEY 1958
JAN OLAF JOHNSON 1958
LINDA JONES HOUCHARD 1958
LARRY LEACH 1958
DAN LOWERY 1958
CYNTHIA MOORE MITCHELL 1958
MARCIA MURPHEY DIAMOND 1958
RUSSEL TRACY NICOLAYSEN 1958
TONY ROCCI 1958
LYNDA SABOE PAUL 1958
JIM SCHMIDT 1958
JUDY STUART 1958
JIM BEERY 1959
RICHARD BLACK 1959
BILL BOARDMAN 1959
BILL BONIFIELD 1959
SUZIE BUCHANAN CLEMENS 1959
ALLAN CLARK 1959
JAN ELLIOTT MCMILLAN 1959
SUSIE GREENIDGE WILLIAMS 1959
JIM HERD 1959
WARREN KLINK 1959
CHARLES MATTHEWS 1959
JERRY MCDANIEL 1959
JOANNE MURPHY DAVIS 1959
ROBERT L. NEWLAND 1959
JIM RAMALEY 1959

ANN RIGGS 1959
BILL RIGGS 1959
GUNNER RILEY 1959
BOB ROCKEY 1959
FRED TOWNS 1959
SUSIE YOERGER NEWLAND 1959
DENNIS ANDERSON 1960
DOROTHY COFFER PARKIN 1960
BARBARA DUMBAUGH BUDD 1960
JACK HOLDEN 1960
GAYLORD M. JOHNSON 1960
JOLENE LANCASTER PLUNKETT 1960
BARBARA LINDIG ADAMS 1960
JAMES L. MAHER 1960
VICKI MCNABB WHEELER 1960
JIM PLUNKETT 1960
WILLIAM WHEELER 1960
STEVE ABBOTT 1961
DELORES ALBAN KESSLER 1961
GEORGE ARNOLD 1961
BILL BAKER 1961
SUSAN BECK HENDLEY 1961
TOM BROWNFIELD 1961
SHARON CLARK WHEELER 1961
PENNY ELLIOTT LEESE 1961
BEN FORSTER 1961
MAC KAISER 1961
MARY ELLIN MACINTOSH WEINBERG 1961
DAVID MUELLER 1961
PAT RANKIN 1961
TOM ROBERTS 1961
LYNN SHELTON BURCHFIELD 1961
GRETCHEN TANGEMAN 1961
JIM WHEELER 1961
BARBARA WHEELER HOYER 1961
GARY FAULL BARNES 1962
JOHN BONAR 1962
BEVERLY COOPER IRSKENS 1962
LESLIE FAUTH WOODRUFF 1962
GAYLE FORSTER GRAHAM 1962
MARCIA GRAY 1962
GERRY HUDSON 1962
WILMA MALOWNEY 1962
STEVE NORRIS 1962
CELIA BAKER 1963
BONNIE BROWN SMITH 1963
FRED DOWDY 1963
HARRIET GILL DAVIDSON 1963
CHARLES & BARB MCKINNON HANDEL 1963
SUZIE HUTCHINSON BERKHOUT 1963
LINDA MC CALL IRELAND 1963
JOANNA MCGINNIS DONEY 1963
MICHAEL G. MCSWEENEY 1963
CHARLES PENZONE 1963
CAROL ROAN TODD 1963
JON SCHMIDT 1963
PAT SELF 1963
JOHN W. STEINBERGER 1963
WILLIAM W. STEVENSON 1963
SAMUEL EDWARD STONE 1963
DON THROCKMORTON 1963
JEFF TODD 1963
RICK BELL 1964
RON CAMERON 1964
BILL MARLAND 1964
KAY ELLEN MCGUIRE BIGGS 1964
RENEE ROGERS MARSHALL 1964
DENYSE SMITH EVERETT 1964
MARY MARTHA WA CHURCHMAN 1964
DOUG WELSH 1964
CECILIA WHEELER BUCKLEY 1964
DAVID WILLIAMS 1964
KATHY ANDERSON HOLDEN 1965
NICK CARDI 1965
BOB DAVIS 1965
JACK DENNEY 1965
KAREN DEVOR LINN 1965
THOMAS HAYES HOLDEN 1965
VALERIE JAMES STILLS 1965
MARY MALLETT 1965

DENNIS LEE MCCLOSKEY 1965
BARB MCKINNON HANDEL 1965
TIMOTHY EDWARD MURPHY 1965
LINDA PULLIAM SAYERS 1965
BARBARA RADEBAUGH 1965
TOM RAINES 1965
BARBARA SAYRE CORBETT 1965
DONNA SHEETS ROMORINI 1965
JULIE STEINBERGER WENTSLER 1965
CHARLES B. SWEENEY JR 1965
ROGER ALBAN 1966
JEANNE BUTZ LEMMON SKINNER 1966
GARY ESSIG 1966
MARK MCDEVITT 1966
BILL TREMAINE 1966
BECKY HOLDEN PRINCE 1967
DEBBI LATSHAW STELLER 1967
SANDRA JEAN LEWIS 1967
PATTY LITTLE WILLEY 1967
DEANA MARLAND DILLON 1967
ROGER RILL 1967
MICHAEL ANTHONY SIBIO 1967
BILL ALBANESE 1968
TOM CAVANAUGH 1968
STEVE GATSCH 1968
HASTEDT 1968
DIANE HOEHL PAULEY 1968
BRUCE INGRAHAM 1968
JOE KURELIC 1968
ANITA MARIE MARTINA 1968
KAREN WILLIAMS HASTEDT 1968
BILL BALLARD 1969
JANE BARNETT POWELL 1969
TED INGRAHAM 1969
JEFF JOHNS 1969
CAROL MALOWNEY AKERS 1969
ROSEMARY PRUSKI SHERARD 1969
GARY RICHARDSON 1969
DEBBIE SHAW MACHOVINA 1969
JIM WRIGHT 1969
DEZSO APATHY JR 1970
SALLY DIEHL CLUTTER 1970
AMITY FITCH BERNHARD 1970
JOHN FRANKLIN GILL 1970
ANN BROWNING SHAW 1971
JERI DIEHL CUSACK 1971
TOM ROBERTS 1972
PETER CLOUSE 1973
KRISTIN DIEHL LOMONACO 1973
TOM DAVIS 1974
PAM HINSON WELLER 1974
JULIA ROUT SMETZER 1974
LISA ANTOLINO 1976
CRAIG BERLIN 1976
JEFF GEBHART 1977
BARBARA JAYNES ROHRBACKER 1977
CURT BERLIN 1979
COURTNEY JOHNS 1980
LARRY KUHN 1980
JAMES TYZNIK 1981
LINDA LEVIS VOLKOVITSCH 1982
KAREN MORRIS WARBURTON 1983
BRET SINCLAIR 1983
TERESA BONAVENTURA JOHNS 1984
KATHY KOCH GATCH 1985
BRIDGET QUINN TYZNIK 1985
JEFFREY ERIC BAUMANN 1986
JOSEPH WILSON 1987
MIKE MILLER 1990
MICHAEL WHITE 1993
DEREK BECKER 1994
MARK HARRIS 1994
BART SNAPP 1996
CARA WHITE 1996
ROBERT BECKER 1997
RACHEL BROWN KACMAR 2000
ARTHUR SHEPARD Friend
ROBERT C. STONE Friend
BILL WALL Friend
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